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 It has been a very busy year 
for the Historical Society. 

 This year we have added a 
number of new members and busi-
nesses to our membership rolls.  We 
are thankful to those of you who un-
derstand the importance of being a 
part of maintaining our Historical So-
ciety.  Spread the word, tell a friend!  

 Our congratulations on the 
recent good news that Pennsylvania 
Chautauqua has received approval and 
has joined Campmeeting on the Na-
tional Register of Historic Places. 

 Sincere thanks go to Tom 
Meredith and Earl Lenington for their 
tireless efforts in this achievement. 
The panel who toured our Museum 
during the application process com-

mented that ours is one of the nicest 
they have seen.  

 In the September issue of 
Old House magazine, Mount Gretna 
was featured in the òMy Neighbor-
hoodó section. Recently, as a result 
of a tour of our Museum,  The Leba-
non Daily News featured our own Pat 
Pinsler  in its October 5th  òJust 
Folksó column.  

 In 2003, the MGAHS was 
only a dream. Our focus for this 
coming year is to keep the dream 
alive and to retire the remaining 
$100,000 debt on the Museum build-
ing. Soon you will be receiving a let-
ter explaining the campaign.  It is 
because of you, our faithful mem-
bers and volunteers, that we exist. A 
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A membership to the 

MGAHS is a great holi-

day gift for your friends 

and neighbors! a  



gift of any amount will be greatly appreciated. You can also consider a legacy gift when doing your estate 
planning.  

 Like all museums, we are in the business of collecting and preserving. Do you have a story to tell 
about an experience you had in the Mount Gretna area or perhaps a picture or item that relates to Mount 
Gretna that you could share? Please check our website (mtgretnahistory.org) for a link that makes this 
easy to do or call us at 964-1105. It is with a sense of urgency that we ask you to help us collect these stories 
and items before they are forever lost or destroyed. In particular, we would like to have a file of information 
on as many cottages as possible (See the story below). Thank you for being part of our history! 
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Before It Was òDove Cottageó 

By Tom Meredith  

  
Standing on Yale Avenue, looking up at the spacious brown cottage the visitor took in the name, òDove 

Cottageó on the lamp post.  Knowing that no one by the name of William Wordsworth had ever lived there, he 
looked around at the greenery ð trees, shrubs, flowers ð and then towards Lake Conewago glinting through the 
pines. òWell, yes, if you really liked English romantic poetry, the name would almost shout itself in your ear. Not a 
bad choice, really.ó 
 But what the visitor was really seeing was an earlier inca rnation ð a yellow and green cottage, an open 
porch high above Yale Avenue and reached by a long set of steps at the top of which a portion of the porch railing 
opened inward to admit visitors ð or confine small children or dogs. There is Sara, sitting in a rocking chair on that 
wide and comfortable porch, her morning cup of coffee in her hand, listening ð no, talking ð to the mockingbird 
perched on the railing. 

The name then was òRhododenó.  Will Yearick and Abraham Kauffman had scoured the woods looking 
for native rhododendron bushes they could plant around the cottage. òIt must be Rhododenó Willõs wife, Sara de-
cided. That was 1918 and Sara and Will were honeymooning in Mount Gretna. It was Willõs cottage ð he had  

Rhododen Cottage (built in 1914) as it appeared circa 1968  
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designed it in 1914 for his father, a minister in the Reformed Church who had heard about the offerings of the 
new Pennsylvania Chautauqua.  In 1918, Will claimed the cottage for himself and his bride and for the next 
twenty years it embraced the two of them every summer and on many spring and fall weekends. As their family 
grew, the cottage hosted their two daughters and a dog with the porch often full of visiting family members.  

Dim and misty rememberings crowd in upon the visitor. Yale Avenue does not suffer from excessive 
traffic so he stands there, remembering a time when Byng, the family Boston terrier chased a very surprised 
mouse into the kitchen only to have it escape under the dry sink. Ever after it was his duty to be first into the 
cottage to make sure no other mouse was attempting to exercise authority over Byng territory.   
 Even the stairway has its own remembering ð of a necktie hung there and forgotten by Will Yearick 
after disposing of the luggage of three no-longer-high school girls who had been told that Lake Conewago was 
a good substitute for the Atlantic Ocean at graduation-party time.  Unnoticed by the girls, the tie was still there 
when three no-longer-high school boys, also convinced of the virtues of Lake Conewago, unexpectedly showed 
up. The implications of the dangling necktie were explored at great length and with much hilarity by the males, 
to the considerable annoyance of the females.  
 Later that same year, 1938, Rhododen passed into the possession of the Hill family who eventually 
adapted it for year round living, changing the exterior color in the process. The Rhododen sign came down and 
was lost to posterity, replaced by òDove Cottageó when Jack and Jane Anderson found Mount Gretna to be 
the environment in which they wanted to spend their retirement summers.  
 The changes in name and some physical details of Rhododen/Dove Cottage are but one example of 
the history and life experiences that many cottages in Mt. Gretna have witnessed since the town began in 1892. 
People who have purchased homes in the village have lovingly maintained their properties, and continue to 
enjoy the historic and family-friendly atmosphere that have made our community such a unique place to visit 
and live. The Mt. Gretna setting echoes over one hundred and twenty-five years of memories that you can hear 
if you stop and listen closely.               

Dove Cottage (Cont.) 

 

Dove Cottage (formerly Rhododen Cottage) as it appears today 
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